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Dear Mr Barber,

WARWICK DISTRICT COUNCIL. NEW LOCAL PLAN, PREFFERED OPTIONS CONSULTATION.   

Thank you for giving the NFU West Midlands Region the opportunity to comment on the Preferred Options Consultation. The NFU is a professional body which represents the interests of 75% of all farmers and growers.  Our views are on behalf of the farming and land management sector in general and follow discussion with local members.

It would be appropriate by way of an introduction to offer a few general remarks on farming and the planning system. Clearly food security is a key concern.  On a global level it is of absolute importance that the world is able to feed itself; but it is equally important that food is produced in Warwickshire in order to meet our own needs. 

The challenge in the 21st century is to increase productivity, maximise output, minimise inputs, achieve environmental sustainability and adapt to a changing climate - all of these challenges are ones which British agriculture is very well placed to meet.  It is therefore vital that the planning system helps to ensure that farms can evolve and utilise best environmental practice in order to improve efficiencies and reduce carbon emissions.  Our detailed comments on the consultation paper are set out below.

PO3 Broad Location of Growth
The NFU is very supportive of the policy of distributing growth across the District as it will facilitate some growth in smaller rural settlements in order that they remain viable and sustainable.  We also welcome the assessment of the Green Belt. It is important to review the situation as the pressures and priorities for development do change.  Altering the boundaries and removing some areas could have a positive knock on impact on the agricultural businesses located in these areas.  It will give them more opportunities to evolve their businesses in order to remain viable into the future. We would like to enquire why the land south of Harbury Lane, Bishops Tachbrook has been designated greenbelt, as this will constrain the farmers business. 
[bookmark: _GoBack]
PO4 Distribution of Sites for Housing
We have not made a detailed examination of all the locations outlined in PO4.  However, where sites are allocated for development the proximity of the land to existing agricultural business must be examined.  Sites should not be allocated for residential development if they are found to be in near proximity to for example an existing livestock unit.  We are keen to ensure that development in the countryside does not result in conflict between new residents and existing farm businesses.  

The NFU welcomes the support in PO4.D. for rural workers dwellings and the conversion of rural buildings on the edge of settlements. When new dwellings are constructed for farm businesses it is important to ensure that they are able to cope with a range of functions.  For example they will almost certainly require adequate space for a farm office and boot room. It is important to note that farming families do not have the option of moving house if they should outgrow their home and this must be recognised when planning new accommodation.

The reuse of redundant rural buildings is a key concern for NFU members.  Many of these buildings are no longer suitable for modern agricultural uses for a range of reasons.  Having no economic use often means that they fall into disrepair.  Therefore in our view it is important that they are given the opportunity of a secure future through redevelopment for residential uses.

PO5 Affordable Housing
The NFU welcomes section B which will facilitate the development of affordable housing in rural areas. 

PO8 Economy
The NFU welcomes policy that enables growth of rural businesses and supports the diversification of the rural economy. The NPPF states that “To help achieve economic growth, local planning authorities should plan proactively to meet the development needs of business and support an economy fit for the 21st century”. Paragraph 28 of the NPPF contains a very specific reference to supporting a prosperous rural economy; “Planning policies should support economic growth in rural areas in order to create jobs and prosperity by taking a positive approach to sustainable new development”.  It also states that plans should “promote the development and diversification of agricultural and other land-based rural businesses”.  

PO14 Transport
The NFU is supportive of the policies aim to provide affordable transport options in villages and rural areas. Unfortunately at the moment there is often no viable alternative to car transport for people who live in rural areas especially if they wish to take up employment.  
When considering transport and infrastructure you should be aware that farms and rural businesses are totally reliant on HGV and car transport.  Any decisions to target employment away from areas reliant on the road network may have a negative effect upon the rural economy and restrict farm diversification.  Tourism also relies on access by private car and new tourism enterprises must not be limited to sites that are accessible by public transport routes.


PO15 Green Infrastructure
Farmers already undertake a range of conservation management measure in order to improve environment quality and enhance biodiversity.  This on-going work must be taken into consideration when considering development on farms. Therefore concerns about Green Infrastructure and the creation of Green Wedges should not stifle rural and agricultural development.  As we said in the introduction it is possible to increase agricultural productivity whilst continuing to reduce the industry’s environmental impacts.  By working with farmers and landowners even more can be achieved.
We are concerned by biodiversity offsetting where off site mitigation measures are required.  We would welcome the opportunity to discuss how you envisage this working in Warwick District.

PO16 Green Belt 
The NFU welcomes the support for farm diversification and rural affordable housing in Policy PO16.  These businesses have an essential role in maintaining the local landscape by grazing livestock, maintaining hedgerows and participating in agri-environment schemes.  Farms in Green belt areas may need to invest in new buildings or other infrastructure as animal welfare and environmental requirements change.  They may also need to diversify their businesses, perhaps by supplying local produce through farm shops.  We are also supportive of the flexibility demonstrated in this Green Belt policy as alterations in the boundary must be made in order to support rural development.  These changes will help agricultural and rural businesses in the affected areas to develop and evolve in order to ensure their long term viability.  However when considering boundary change it is important to safeguard productive agricultural land and it is usually preferable for grade 3 land to be identified for development.

PO18 Flooding and Water
The growth allocations outlined under PO4 will place additional demands on the natural resources of the county.  Farmers have a particular interest in this issue as new development will impact upon the surrounding agricultural land. New development sites should have land earmarked for SUDs and green space so that runoff can be captured and managed. We therefore broadly welcome the policy but urge the council to thoroughly investigate these impacts to ensure that adequate water resources and drainage capacity is available to cope with the new demands placed on the District’s natural infrastructure.

I hope that you find our contribution to the preferred Options Consultation useful.  The NFU is keen to assist the council with the development of planning policy so if you require further information or clarification of any of the points raised in this response please do not hesitate to contact me at the West Midlands Regional Office.

Yours sincerely



Sarah Faulkner
Policy Adviser, Environment
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